Approved

UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 30 October 2013
2pm-5.20pm
MINUTES
(Unreserved)

	
	
	

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Dr Bailey, Mr Barnard, Ms Boeker, Professor Busfield, Mr Butler, Dr Cornes, Professor Fasli, Ms Fisher, Professor Fox O’Mahony, Professor Francesconi, Dr Fry, Dr Geeraert, Professor Gilbert, Dr Gladwell, Professor Hawkins, Ms Houlihan, Professor Jackson, Dr Jones, Mrs Kegerreis, Professor Landman,  Professor Laurie, Professor Lichtenstein, Professor Martin, Mr McAuliffe, Dr Micklewright, Mr Murphy, Professor Nixon, Dr Nocker, Professor Norval, Professor Orbell, Ms Padurariu, Professor Plümper, Mr Potter, Professor Pretty, Professor Raines, Dr Rakow, Dr Rowlands, Professor Rubin, Dr Saker, Dr Salhi, Professor Sanders, Dr Sangwine, Dr Wade, Dr Wood, Professor Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Dr Brynin, Professor Russo, Professor Woollard

	
	

	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Mrs Hardy, Dr Harrison, Ms Illsley,  Mr Keeble, Mr Lashley, Ms Seabrook, Mr Stanbury, Mr Stock

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS

	

	Senate Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed the new members of Senate, which included the Executive Deans, Deans, newly elected members and the new student membership.
	316/13

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP OF SENATE 2013-14 (S/13/79)

	

	Senate Noted
	
	317/13

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP OF SENATE AGENDA GROUP (S/12/80)


	

	Senate Noted
	
	318/13

	
	
	

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 26 June 2013.
	319/13

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES


	

	None
	
	320/13

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION

	

	Senate Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.

	321/13

	Senate Noted

	No additional items were starred for discussion.
	322/13

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/13/81)

	

	Appointment of the Head of the School of Law


	Recommended to Council



	
	that Professor Noam Lubell be appointed as Head of the School of Law for the following period:

1/1/14 to 31/12/16
	323/13

	
	
	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/13/82)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.
	324/13

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor highlighted three overarching themes linking the items in the report: (1) the University’s performance and the focus on honesty about our performance and success, including the work being undertaken to put student benefit at the heart of the University’s thinking; (2) the celebration of significant University achievements; and (3) the work to sustain and build upon the University’s intellectual life.

	325/13

	ROLE DESCRIPTORS FOR ACADEMIC LEADERSHIP ROLES IN DEPARTMENTS (S/13/83)
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Mrs Sue Endean (Director of Human Resources) and Dr Richard Harrison (Head of Strategic Projects and Change) setting out proposals for a new model for academic leadership roles in Academic Departments. 
	326/13

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Professor Jules Pretty (Deputy Vice-Chancellor) stated that, following the approval of the University’s new Strategic Plan in 2012-13, Senate members were being consulted at this stage on proposals to introduce a standard approach towards the structure and role descriptions for key leadership roles in Departments. The proposals enabled flexibility where appropriate but set a clear direction of travel in establishing Director roles relating to Education, Research and Employability.
During discussion, the balance between strategic and operational responsibilities was raised. Some Senate members noted that, although these new roles were demanding and that delegation of authority may be required to support the role-holders in fulfilling their duties, overall responsibility could not be delegated. The importance of ensuring that links between the strategic and operational elements of the roles were maintained was also noted. Professor Pretty requested that, as part of the consultation process in the coming year, all Heads of Department should discuss with Executive Deans how to reconcile these issues to ensure flexibility, but in a way that met the requirements of the proposed framework.
The establishment of an Employability Development Director role was discussed, which, although it would be on a par with the Directors of Education and Research, was less broad and covered similar issues to the Director of Education. The establishment of a separate role in relation to Employability demonstrated both the importance the University attached to the issue and the significant work that was required in this area.
Senate members noted that detailed role descriptors would now be developed to take account of Senate’s feedback and would be subject to consultation with Departments through Faculty Steering Groups in the Autumn and Spring Terms, with final proposals being brought forward for approval by Senate in April 2014.
	327/13
328/13

329/13

330/13

	
	
	

	RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS UPDATE: 2013-14 ENTRY (S/13/84)



	Received


	A paper prepared by Professor Jules Pretty providing an update on recruitment and admissions for 2013-14 entry.
	331/13

	
	
	

	
	COMMERCIAL IN CONFIDENCE

	

	NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2013 (S/13/85)



	Received
	A paper prepared by Dr Sonia Virdee (Director of Strategic Planning and Change) and Dr Ray Lashley (Head of Planning), which provided a University level overview of performance in the 2013 National Student Survey (NSS). 
	340/13

	
	
	

	Senate Noted 
	Professor Jane Wright (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Education) commended the strong performance in the NSS, which placed the University second in the league rankings for overall satisfaction. Senate members were urged to guard against complacency and further work was required to improve specific aspects of the NSS, notably learning resources, personal development, assessment and feedback and teaching where the rankings were lower. The importance of promoting student engagement in all its forms was reiterated as a way to improve future satisfaction scores. The links with good degrees was also noted as was the need to ensure that there were opportunities for all students to be heard. The 350 course representatives would play a key role in maximising the student voice.
Senate members noted that further work was needed to ensure students were familiar with and understood the terms used in the survey, specifically the definition of learning resources, personal development and feedback and assessment. Student members confirmed that work was under way by the Students’ Union in relation to the promotion of personal development and to ensuring that links were made with the range of learning resources available. It was acknowledged that some learning resources were discipline-specific. It was confirmed that it was possible for Departments to undertake NSS analysis at course level.
	341/13
342/13

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	GRADUATE EMPLOYMENT (S/13/86)

	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Mr Dave Stanbury (Director of Employability), which reported on the outcome of the Destinations of Leavers from Higher Education (DLHE) survey, which covered students from full time undergraduate degree programmes who graduated in the summer of 2012. 
	343/13

	
	COMMERCIAL IN CONFIDENCE
	

	
	
	

	
	Senate members noted and endorsed the actions set out in paper S/13/86.
	350/13

	
	
	

	UNIVERSITY PARTNERSHIPS (S/13/87)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Mrs Claire Nixon to provide an update to Senate on developments relating to the University’s collaborative partner institutions.
	351/13

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	That, in the new Senate Committee structures, the locus of responsibility for partnership provision and quality and standards rested with Senate, Education Committee and its sub-committees. This approach ensured protection for the quality of the University of Essex degree wherever it was delivered.
COMMERCIAL IN CONFIDENCE 
	352/13


	
	
	

	UNIVERSITY’S FINANCIAL POSITION (S/13/88)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Mr Andrew Keeble (Director of Finance) to provide a general update to Senate on the University's 2012-13 financial position and an update on 2013 student intake. 
COMMERCIAL IN CONFIDENCE
	356/13

	
	
	

	PROFESSORSHIPS COMMITTEE AND ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/13/89)

	

	Received
	A paper from Professor Jules Pretty setting out proposals for the merger of the existing Professorships Committee and Academic Staffing Committee to create a single Academic Staffing Committee with new membership and terms of reference. 
	359/13

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Professor Pretty stated that the proposals were being put forward within the context of broader changes to academic staffing arrangements, including the new probation arrangements agreed in 2012-13, the ongoing work to develop a new tariff of expectations and a review of the Annual Review procedures. The creation of a single committee would align activities currently covered by two separate committees and ensure consistency across all academic staff and all disciplines. The Committee would continue to use the current procedures for the 2013-14 academic year and there would be extensive consultation on proposals ahead of recommendations being made to Senate in January 2014 for the 2014-15 academic year. 

During subsequent discussion, the following was noted and agreed:

· The membership of the new Academic Staffing Committee would consist entirely of academic staff at professorial level. Some Senate members suggested that the membership should be broadened to include Senior Lecturers and Readers as well as Professors. It was also noted that, given the role that Heads of Department played in preparing paperwork in relation to the work of the Committee, it would not be appropriate for the appointed membership to include Heads of Department. 
· Some concern was expressed about the possibility of removing the scoring scale in the 2014-15 academic year, noting that scoring was currently undertaken by Committee members before the Committee met. It was suggested that scoring played a role in safeguarding the independence of individual members of the Committee and protecting against bias. Other Senate members had a contrary view, agreeing that a pre-assessment stage remained necessary and noting the importance of safeguarding against bias but they indicated that a scoring scale was not necessarily required to achieve these outcomes and was counterproductive. This issue would be subject to consultation as part of the broader review of the Annual Review procedures.
· Senate members noted that the proposed appointed membership of the new Committee would end their terms of appointment at the same time. It was agreed that an element of rotation should be introduced to ensure a level of consistency among appointed members. 
	360/13
361/13

362/13

363/13



	Senate agreed:
	That the recommendations contained in paper S/13/89 be approved, subject to the following:
· Appointed members of the new Academic Staffing Committee would not include Heads of Department.
· The appointed membership of the Academic Staffing Committee would include three members at Senior Lecturer or Reader level, one from each Faculty and nominated by the Executive Dean.
· The length of terms for the appointed membership would be amended so that one member from each Faculty would serve a two year term and the other would serve a three year term.
· No amendments to Ordinances were required in 2013-14 to enable the new Academic Staffing Committee to operate and changes to the Ordinances to reflect the new committee structure and any other changes resulting from the review of the Annual Review procedures would be brought forward to Senate for recommendation to Council ahead of the 2014-15 academic year.  
	364/13

365/13

366/13

367/13

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES 
	

	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/13/90)

	

	Variation to the Rules of Assessment

	

	Senate agreed
	That the proposed variations to the Rules of Assessment in relation to the MA Psychodynamic Counselling and the BA Sociology with Social Anthropology be approved for 2013-14 as set out in paper S/13/90.
	368/13

	
	
	

	Art History IELTS Change for Postgraduate Taught Provision
 
	

	Senate agreed
	That the proposed change to the Art History postgraduate taught IELTS requirement for 2014-15 be approved for 2014-15 as set out in paper S/13/90.
	369/13

	
	
	

	Admissions Criteria relating to Pathways to Law

	

	Senate agreed
	That the proposed admissions criteria relating to Pathways to Law be approved as set out in in paper S/13/90.

	370/13

	ETHICS COMMITTEE (S/13/91)

	

	Senate

Noted
	
	371/13

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF THE DEPARMENT OF LANGUAGE AND LINGUISTICS (S/13/92)

	

	Senate Noted

	
	372/13

	REVIEW OF THE SCHOOL OF LAW (S/13/93)

	

	Senate Noted

	
	373/13

	ESTABLISHMENT OF THE CENTRE FOR REGIONAL GROWTH AND ENTERPRISE (S/13/94)


	

	Senate agreed
	That the Centre for Regional Growth and Enterprise be established as set out in paper S/13/94.
	374/13

	
	
	

	INTERNATIONAL VALIDATED PARTNERSHIPS (S/13/95)



	Senate agreed 
	That the appropriate termination procedures be enacted for existing partnerships, as set out in paper S/13/95.
	375/13

	
	
	


Richard Stock

Deputy Academic Registrar

30 October 2013
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